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Meeting Minutes for City Council Executive Committee
On Tuesday, May 28, 2013

Topic:


Proposal to hire City Council Legislative Counsel
Location:
 
City Council Office, Conference Room A
In Attendance:
Council Members Bill Bishop, Bill Gulliford, Matt Schellenberg, Lori Boyer, Robin Lumb, John Crescimbeni, Jim Love, Warren Jones, Don Redman, Stephen Joost and Greg Anderson; Kirk Sherman and Janice Billy, Council Auditor’s office; Cindy Laquidara and Peggy Sidman – Office of General Counsel; Suzanne Warren, Dan Macdonald, Leeann Summerford, Edward Suggs, Kevin Kuzel, Celeste Hicks, BeLinda Peeples and Connie Holt – ECAs; Carla Miller – Ethics, Compliance and Oversight Office; Cheryl Brown, Council Secretary/Director; Randy Wyse and Mark Treglio - Jacksonville Assn. of Firefighters; Joe Andrews – TRUE Commission; John Winkler and Connie Benham – Concerned Taxpayers of Duval County; Steve Patterson, Mike Clark and Ron Littlepage – Florida Times-Union; Joe Wilhelm – Financial News; Bruce Taylor
Meeting Convened:  
1:32 p.m.
Council President Bishop stated that he and Peggy Sidman of the General Counsel’s Office had met and begun a draft of legislation to be introduced on the City Council addendum this evening to appropriate $75,000 from the Special Council Operating Contingency fund for the purpose of hiring a City Council legislative counsel to advise on legislative matters and supplement services provided by the Office of General Counsel.  The bill waives the Ordinance Code provision governing the procedure for hiring outside counsel to allow the Council’s Executive Committee to search for and select a proposed counsel and prepare an engagement letter to be approved by the full Council.  Recommendation by the Executive Committee and confirmation by the full council is the only change from the discussion at last week’s meeting, which envisioned the Executive Committee making the selection and hiring itself.
General Counsel Cindy Laquidara noted that the City Charter provides that the Council may only act by means of ordinance or resolution, so the proposal to have the full council rather than the Executive Committee make the final decision is the correct procedure.  Council Member Boyer requested further information from the General Counsel about the extent of the Council’s ability to delegate functions, citing the example of the Subdivision Standards Advisory Committee as a body to which the City Council has delegated authority to make binding decisions on development standards that don’t come back to the Council for ratification, apparently without any previous indication that this might be an unlawful delegation of powers.

President Bishop noted that time is of the essence and he hopes that counsel can be hired before the City Council’s legislative break in early July.  Vice President Gulliford noted that separate legislation will be needed after this bill to actually engage the counsel and this will add additional time to the process of getting the pension proposal analyzed in time for the Council to make informed decisions for the FY13-14 budget, which will be presented by the Mayor by July 15th.  There was discussion of the timing of Council’s review of the pension proposal (before or after the outside counsel is hired and presents his/her report) and how the mediated settlement proposal on the Police and Fire Pension will impact the FY13-14 budget process.  Council Member Anderson stated that the Mayor has been requested to present a proposed budget that does not include any pension reform financial effects or, if it does pre-suppose such effects, to include a plan for how to deal with the financial impacts of the pension reform plan is not approved.
The group discussed how individual council members will interact with the legislative council – will there be a gatekeeper or will each member have full access to contact the counsel and ask any question?  President Bishop suggested that the Executive Committee would determine on which topics the legislative counsel will be engaged to advise and thereafter council members will be authorized to speak to that counsel as they feel necessary.  Cindy Laquidara reiterated that the Council’s legislative counsel can advise the City Council as they deem necessary, but cannot supplant the role of the General Counsel as the entity designated by the City Charter to issue binding legal opinions and otherwise take official legal action on behalf of the City.  The definition of “legislative counsel” and the proper role and function of that counsel vis-à-vis the General Counsel was discussed.  
Meeting Adjourned:  2:07 p.m.
Minutes: Jeff Clements, City Council Research
Posted 5.31.13
4:00 p.m.
cc:
Council Members/Staff

Cheryl Brown, Director/Council Secretary

Dana Farris, Chief, Legislative Services Division
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